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METROPOLITAN KING COUNTY COUNCIL

LABOR, OPERATIONS AND TECHNOLOGY COMMITTEE

STAFF REPORT

AGENDA ITEM:  5
DATE:  April 26, 2005
PROPOSED NO:  2005-0175
PREPARED BY:  Mike Reed
SUBJECT:  AN ORDINANCE approving and adopting the collective bargaining agreement negotiated by and between King County and Office and Professional International Union, Local 8 (Dental Assistants, Department of Public Health); and establishing the effective date of said agreement.
SUMMARY:  The ordinance would approve a new Collective Bargaining Agreement (CBA) with Office and Professional International Union, Local 8 (Dental Assistants, Department of Public Health) covering approximately 25 employees working in 2 classifications.  

Time period covered – The CBA runs from August 1, 2004 through July 31, 2007.  

Work Performed – The employees in this bargaining unit provide a variety of clinical skills which can include conducting and promoting oral health programs in both public health clinics and community settings.

Labor Policies – The CBA appears to fall within adopted labor policies and classification and compensation project guidelines.  

Interest Arbitration – The unit is not eligible.
Cost of Living Adjustments – The CBA calls for the standard Cost of Living Adjustment (COLA) of 90 percent of the All Cities CPI-W, September to September for each year of the agreement.  There is a floor of a two percent COLA increase and a ceiling of six percent.

Bi-weekly Payroll Provision – The CBA allows the County to implement bi-weekly payroll system as approved by the King County Council.  

Reopener: Pay for Jail Dental Assistants—The CBA makes provision for either party to request to open the agreement upon showing of recruitment and/or retention difficulties negatively impacting Dental Assistants in the Jail.  Any adjustment in salary pursuant to this reopener would be the subject of a salary survey.
No Strike Provision – The union agrees to not cause or condone a work slowdown or stoppage and to help end any such actions should they occur.  

Fiscal Note – The cost to implement the CBA for 2005 are approximately $47,892; the 2006 and 2007 costs are estimated at $30,496 and $29,148 respectively.  The bargaining unit is supported by the Public Health fund, and the department has the resources to implement the agreement.  

INVITED:  
Jim Johnson, Labor Negotiator, Labor Relations, DES

Shannon Halme, Union Representative, Office and Professional Employees International Union, Local 8
Nancy Buonanno Grennan, Manager, Labor Relations, DES

ATTACHMENTS:  

1. Proposed Ordinance 2005-0175
2. Fiscal Note

3. Transmittal letter dated April 7, 2005
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